Tenth Report of the Condition of Wrinehill Roads
The situation in Checkley Lane has moved from bad to dire in recent months  From Summer the  flood on the bend coming off the A531 has rarely dried up and at times has been deep. 
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In the Ninth Report I submitted to Betley Parish Council for the 18 July meeting it was noted that the area around the telecom mast was becoming waterlogged and if the drain at the side of the road becomes blocked, the water would flow into the road causing yet another flood.  It was also noted that a brown spongy substance had begun to drain from one of the fields above the bridge on Cheshire East side.  The Report was tabled but no action appears to have been taken.
This has been a particularly wet Autumn and Winter and this has taken its toll on the lane and various stretches along the main road with a large puddle forming across the A 531 outside Nelson Cottage, probably the result of a blocked drain too.
The water on Checkley Lane froze over in the first heavy frosts causing several accidents.  Frost signs appeared.   
The rain in January, and especially in the last weeks into the beginning of February, meant that the bridge became flooded to overflowing since the two grids under the bridge were now blocked.  It was also noted that two issues of water were coming from a field on one side of the road (the brown stuff) and a steady trickle on the opposite side of the road from the railway and or the nearby cottage land.  These were now feeding the flood under the bridge.  All the drains in this area are now blocked.
The AboutWrinehill blog had warned that unless action was taken these three flooded areas could join up to form a single flood which would make the Lane impassable.
This started to become a reality in January/February.  The grid at the telecom mast became blocked and the water started to build up on the road very quickly.  Given the weather and the lack of action this has now become the deepest and most extensive area of flooding - not to say dangerous too.  
At some point someone had dug two trenches onto land without permission to drain the water away.  One of the trenches dug led to the flooding of three fields off road.   It did nothing to relieve the water at this point.  The second trench on the bend did, but as soon as it rained again the flood on the bend returned, so clearly this was not a sustainable solution.
Just off the A513 a sign showed that Checkley Lane had been closed.  However, it was still being used by vehicles.  On 7 February the water at the telecom mast site came almost to the top of my wellington boots.  I observed one car stuck in the mud on the waterlogged verge.  It had to be towed out.  As this was happening a van came along and the water must have eroded the tarmac to such an extent that the van went down into the rut and the undercarriage casing of the van was torn off.  Fortunately, the van was still drivable but the base floated away.  It is unclear why people are ignoring the road closed signs. 
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The flooded fields of road
A local resident and I took a reccy down the Lane to see if the source of the water could be found (other than rainfall).  It did not appear to be coming from the HS2 ponds as some people were suggesting.  The ponds have been set in a basin and within a boundary.  The topography outside the bouadary and even within it would not give access for water to flow to the road.  
Further exploration revealed that there was a small lake just off the ROW path and it seemed likely that this was seeping down hill to the road and at the point where the brown goo is now feeding the bridge flood.  The grid which might take this seepage is now fully blocked, so the water continues to the bridge. 
It is unclear where the boundary between Staffordshire County Council and Staffordshire lies.  Thus it is unclear whose responsibility it might be to unblock the grids.   Staffordshire County Highways and Cheshire East have been asked to clarify. 
Since Staffordshire appear to be spending on essential items only it is unlikely that the issue of Checkley Lane will be quickly solved.  Cheshire East appear more proactive although it is unclear if what they are doing is solving the issue.  It is hoped that adjacent landowners will dig trenches on their land, or unblock old ones,  so the water can soak away or be directed to Checkley Brook.
There are lots of theories circulating and fingers being pointed, which is not helpful at the moment.  It would be helpful however if all those in local government were to be reminded of the old adage:  that a stitch in time ……..                     

Recommendation:
1.  That his report be received.

2. That this Parish Council go back to NBC Planning department and remind them of the condition that was imposed on the Planning permission granted last year for the mast (2/00390/TDET) which was that the excavations and earthworks must be agreed with Network Rail and that no works shall take place until Network Rail are involved and approve this work.

3. That this Parish Council takes any necessary action to resolve this issue as quickly as possible. 

A Drakakis-Smith
11 February 2024
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